VILLAGE OF MILLSTADT

ZONING BOARD MEETING

MAY 23, 2023
7:30 P.M.
 
The meeting was called to order by Chairman Mike Wegescheide, with the following board members answering to roll call: Mike Wegescheide, Ron Krick, Wayne Muskopf, Mark Germann, Dave Graf, Charlie Butzinger and Michael Mueth. Adam Romero, the Zoning Administrator, was present. 
A motion was made by Ron Krick and seconded by Wayne Muskopf to approve the April 25th minutes. The motion carried unanimously. 
Mike Wegescheide announced that there was one tabled hearing on the agenda.


Hearing V-198 for a variance for pavement requirements at 1212 South Jefferson Street.
Mike Wegescheide reminded the citizens wishing to speak that they were still under oath because they were sworn in at the previous meeting.
VOGEL/RODEMICH HEARING: Mike Wegescheide stated the owner is Gene Rodemich. The applicant is Lee Vogel. The property is located at 1212 South Jefferson Street and is in an agricultural district. This is a tabled meeting from April. Mr. Vogel stated that at the previous meeting, the existing industrial park neighbors that attended were in complete support of his request and no one opposed it. He believes a decision was not made due to the meeting running long and discussions about things that didn’t pertain to his request. What he is requesting will still leave his property more paved than existing properties in the Industrial Park. It will be an improvement on what already exists. Mr. Vogel believes the Village is in the 11th hour of developing the industrial park; there are only two lots left that have not been developed. His lot has been sitting as farm ground for close to 40 years. He wants to provide a service for which there is a demand and is willing to invest a lot of money to make it work. He thinks it is unreasonable to ask him to pave his entire property when no other property in the Industrial Park is entirely paved. Mr. Vogel stated he got the prices that the Zoning Board had requested last month. Oil and chip would cost between $44,000 and $54,000 depending on the type of chip that was used. To black top it, which would consist of them laying asphalt over packed rock that would already be there, would cost between $118,000 and $130,000. Mr. Vogel reminded the Board that he is the second generation of his family to live in Millstadt and is running the Home Center that his father started. Mr. Vogel’s son, who is interested in continuing the business, is the third generation. Everything he has is invested in this village. He does not have businesses in other towns. He has brought a number of jobs to Millstadt. A lot of dreams have been realized thanks to him. He challenges anyone to say he has not been a long-term vested individual and everything he has built continues to look good and is an asset to the Village. Mr. Vogel admits he has been in front of the Zoning Board many times and has challenged the Zoning Board. He feels it is his job as a developer to push the limits and it is the Zoning Board’s job to keep developers within the bounds of the ordinances. If he fails, he is on his own, but he currently has a zero-failure rate. He is methodical and thinks things through to make good forward decisions. Discussion followed concerning types of oil and chipping. Dave Graf asked if oil and chip would be financially unattainable for Mr. Vogel. Mr. Vogel answered that he could make it work by absorbing the cost within his other entities, but it does not make sense to request that of him. He believes the Zoning Board meeting in June 2022 was 100% the worst meeting he has ever been at, and he is trying to present his request in a much better manner. There are currently trees on a third of the area he would like to rock. The proposed rock area must be part of phase one because without it, it will make this project even harder to succeed. Customer demand is for RV/camper/trailer storage. Michael Mueth asked what would be phase one. Mr. Vogel answered it would be the first three buildings along South Jefferson Street and the proposed rock lot. Ron Krick stated he does not understand why a developer would buy a piece of land knowing what the restrictions are and propose something that doesn’t fit there. Ron added that since 1994 Mr. Vogel has been granted twenty different requests. Mr. Vogel stated those requests made sense. Many of those were compromises and not what he originally requested. He has brought many projects to this community due to those requests. He is not a fighter, he is passionate. He does not want to be an enemy of anyone on the Board. He will bring that passion to continue to be a successful developer. Wayne Muskopf asked if Mr. Vogel remembers the economic development committee making plans for Millstadt and being part of the Planning Commission. Some of the current ordinances came about from those meetings. Many of the buildings in the industrial park are grandfathered in. He was insulted that it was said at the last meeting that the Village looks like a hayseed town. The Board has worked with Mr. Vogel in the past and it will continue. Everything he builds looks good and no one is disputing that. But the pavement request isn’t due to a hardship. He has to figure out how to help Mr. Rodemich but that is on him, not on the Board. Mr. Vogel stated that if the Board would allow him to oil and chip the area, he could make that work. Wayne stated oil and chip is not allowed according to the ordinances. Mr. Vogel stated there have also been buildings that have been issued building permits but not made to pave their lots. Mike Wegescheide stated that whoever was in charge then chose not to address that. He is afraid if oil and chip is allowed then the next person who wants to build a subdivision will be able to use the argument that everything around them is oil and chip roads, so they also want to put in oil and chip roads instead of paving. He does not want to set a precedence. It specifically states in the ordinances that financial reasons do not create a hardship. Variances are to be considered for approval due to a hardship and there is not one. Mike asked Adam Romero how many businesses he has allowed to not pave their lots since he’s been building commissioner. Adam answered none. Mr. Vogel stated Millstadt Ambulance was allowed to not pave their entire lot. Adam stated he was not the building commissioner when that was put in. Mr. Vogel asks what would happen if a business were sold and the property was not completely paved. Adam answered that if no alterations to the property are needed, then nothing would happen because there would not be a building permit issued. If anything needed to be changed to the property, then the new owners would need to pave the entire lot. If they needed a business license, then that would be reviewed by himself and the Mayor and it would be decided then if pavement was necessary. Mike stated that any property that has been changed and not made to completely pave did not come before the Zoning Board. Crissy Pipik swore in Brayden Vogel. He clarified that blacktop and pavement are the only two things considered pavement; oil and chip is not considered pavement. Mike Wegescheide answered yes, the city streets are oil and chip which is the Village Board’s decision. Little by little they are trying for pavement. Brayden Vogel stated that at the previous meeting they were asked to get a quote on oil and chip because it would be an acceptable pavement but now it sounds like that is not an option. Mike answered because they wanted to look at the cost and see if it could be a possibility. The Board could have made a recommendation that night, but Mr. Vogel chose to get the cost of oil and chip. Ron Krick apologized for not realizing that it wasn’t allowed; he was trying to come up with options to satisfy everyone. Wayne stated that this project will not be creating a lot of tax revenue for the Village. It’s one thing to cram storage units in behind the Home Center even though it wasn’t allowed, this is something else. Mr. Vogel asked if he had more employees and produced more sales tax if the variance would be allowed. Mike answered that sure they would like more tax revenue but that is not the deciding factor. The facts are there is no hardship besides financial on Mr. Vogel’s part; the ordinance specifically states blacktop or concrete; oil and chip is not an approved method of paving. Mr. Vogel stated he can make oil and chip work and requests that the Zoning Board consider approving that option. Dave Graf made a motion to recommend denying the pavement requirement variance. Ron Krick seconded the motion. The motion passed with Krick, Muskopf, Wegescheide, Graf, and Butzinger voting yes and Germann and Mueth voting no. Mike Wegescheide stated the Village Board would make the final decision at their meeting on Monday, June 12th at 7pm at Village Hall.
OLD BUSINESS: none
NEW BUSINESS: Adam Romero stated the Village office would like to start sending the Zoning Board their information via email instead of through the mail. Adam had the Board members verify their email addresses. There will be hard copies of everything at the Village office. Mike Wegescheide asked if the minutes would also be sent via email. Adam answered yes. Mike asked if they could also send the Village Board minutes and the Planning Commission minutes. Adam answered yes. Adam stated there will be a Zoning Board meeting in June. There is a proposed mini-mart going in next to the vet. They are asking for a masonry requirement variance. They would like to use hardy board material for the sides and back. Michael Mueth asked if they had an architectural plan. Adam answered yes, it is very well planned.
A motion was made by Charlie Butzinger and seconded by Mark Germann to adjourn the meeting. The motion carried unanimously. 
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Crissy Pipik, Clerk           

                        Mike Wegescheide, President
